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1) My Right Vocal Cord  

2) What I have in common with Oprah Winfrey  

(3) Contextart & The Geelong FIbre Forum  

4) Decorated Deadlines  

5) 'And the Winner is' Awards + News  

6) Recipes.. Really??  I might be kidding about that... 
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BOYS AND GIRLS, DON'T TRY THIS AT 

HOME! I shouldn't have... 

Even a little bit of smoking  (relatively) a 

LONG time ago can make a mess of your 

right vocal cord one day . And so it was with 

me.One biopsy and one laser treatment 

later  and it looks like I may have dodged what 

'severe dysplasia' can lead to... I shall be 

monitored but the prognosis is good.  

As for the voice?  It will never be the same. 

No more booming out... I am learning to live 

as a much quieter (but still highly verbal) 

person. I like to focus on the ' learning to 

LIVE' part while cultivating a new and husky person a to go with the new voice.  

Above, detail of "The Loner' created by Ingrid Askeland and Elin 
Aasheim (Norwegian ceramic duo) 



But I may have to limit the content of this bulletin as I still seem to have 'anesthetic brain' and sleep a 

lot.. we'll see how I go. 
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Oprah 

  

Janet 
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Answer: we both recently lost 13kg in 12 months. Which is a Recommended Rate . Mind you, I 

finished my 12 months about, oh, 12 months ago. So how's it been since then? The answer can be 

found (with recipes) (maybe) at the end of this bul letin.  

What's this about an online digital deposit of this e -bulletin?  I was recently notified by the 

National Library of Australia  that I could apply to make regular e-deposits of this bulletin  so I 

applied (by sending them a sample one) and was accepted and given an ISSN. While I don't know 

that history needs to record MY exploits, I do try to provide a lot of information about others that 

rapidly becomes 'history' and future researchers may benefit. 

Yet another reason why it's a good idea for you to TELL ME if you win awards and have 

notable successes. I can get it into the archive.  

News about exhibitions and events goes on the TAFTA  website ( News & Events) 

www.tafta.org.au/news-and-events/ which is updated near the first of each month, so send me that 

too please!  janetdeboer@iinet.net.au 
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My neighbour in Brisbane for many years was 

an artist named Nevil Matthews  who died in 2013 

(we lost Robert Hughes in 2012). They were 

contemporaries at the time that Robert Hughes 

looked as you seem him at right. 

I have undertaken the preparation of Nevil 

Matthews' archive  which includes donating a 

number of his artworks to public institutions, and 

arranging for the paper archive to go to the Fryer 

Library, University of Queensland. 

This has included transcribing Nevil's 

handwritten memoir which ended all too soon,  

.but did include anecdotes about a visit to Brisbane 

in the early 1970s by Robert Hughes - and his ability 

to imitate the style of a number of painters as a kind 

of party trick... He was described as 'delightful' and 

possessed of a 'huge vocabulary.' 
Robert Hughes in front of George Braque's "Artist and 
Model", 1979. ©BBC/Courtesy Everett Collection 

Since I am using Robert Hughes to illustrate this 

section  (and have borrowed from the title of his book, 

'Nothing if Not Critical') it seem s only fair to recommend 

the book you see at left which includes a lot of 

Hughes' unpublished memoir.  I haven't managed to 

read it yet but am sure it is provocative, intelligent and 

illuminating. 

Anyway, back to ARCHIVES. One of my Retirement 

Pursuits has been preparing the TAFTA Archive  since 

I have all vital documents since 1974 (date of the start of 

the Australian Forum for Textile Arts ) to the present. 

I will provide you with an update about the final 

lodgment of the TAFTA archive  - these things take time. 

Fortunately a great deal of history was recorded in print, 

via Textile Fibre Forum magazine and I took care to 

donate a copy of every issue to the National Library, and to every State Library in the country. It is 

also extensively indexed. Together we have made history!  

 

So now my retirement hobbies include Archiving, Exe rcising, Laughing, LIVING and... 

DOWNSIZING... one of the obsessions of one's Twilig ht Years,  I'll let you know how it goes... So 

far the words SLOW and ECCENTRIC apply. 
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For now it's time to focus on exciting events coming up. Vanessa Taylor released her workshop 

program (2-day and 3-day workshops) for Contextart 2017 next April 8-12 in the Blue 

Mountains: www.contextart.com.au  

As usual, it's an inspiring collection of workshops with tutors from both Australia and overseas. I hope 

many of you can join us there. 

And don't forget that Contextart Homespun is coming  up fast, Oct 1-3. Check it out!  

Speaking of things coming up fast, The Geelong Fibre Forum 2016 takes place from Septe mber 

25 - Oct 1  and if you hurry you could still sign up for one of the available workshops: 

www.taftainc.com.au 

What follows next is a collection of Deadlines that  may interest you . I will mostly decorate the 

text with images from the Geelong Fibre Forum 2015, the first run by the remarkable Larissa 

Murdock and Bronni Packwood  (ably assisted by Jemma Packwood). They are all VERY 

photogenic - and devoted to continuing the event. The Geelong Fibre Forum program for 2017 will 

be released on December 1st - don't miss out.  
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Deadline of 16th September  for Exhibition and Artist in Residence Submissions for 2017 

through Tactile Arts (Darwin).  This is an extended deadline. The Artist in Residence will be given 

use of our gallery space to hold a solo exhibition of new work created during the residency plus $500 

towards exhibition expenses. There are also opportunities for paid workshop tutoring during the 

residency. This is a studio residency only. We do not provide living accommodation but maybe able to 

assist you to find suitable accommodation in Darwin. Download details from www.tactilearts.org.au 



Deadline of 20 -24 September  - if you can get to Sydney. 

Carole Douglas of DESERT DESIGNS is having a Spring  

Equinox Clearing & Cleaning Sale in Manly NSW  over 5 

days in September. Dates are Tues Sept 20th to Sat Sept 

24th from 10am-6pm daily. The Address is 17 George 

Street, Manly (Sydney) . For many years, Carole has been 

importing all kinds of textiles from India so expect to find 

items to suit all kinds of needs and wishes and pocketbooks. 

Vintage textiles and art books included. Also yarda ge, 

embroidery, weaving, floor rugs, homewares, clothin g 

accessories and jewellery . Phone: (02) 9949.3787 or Mob 

0438 772 795; Email carolled@bigpond.net.au 

Deadline of September 23rd:  SHEARWATER Wearable 

Art:  Theme: 'Cloud Forest'. Several categories; substantial 

prizes. The performances will take place in the 

Shearwater School Hall, Mullumbimby NSW from 

November 2-5, 2016 . All entry forms must be received by 

September 23 and costume entries should arrive at the 

school by October 10. See the website 

www.shearwaterperformingarts.com You can also contact 

Shearwater’s Communications Coordinator Kate Hamilt on (kateh@shearwater.nsw.edu.au) for 

more information. 

 
Scarf – wax resist, acid dyes, hand rolled, silk 
satin. One of the many gorgeous items Carole 
Douglas will offer soon at her Clearance Sale, 
see information at right 

Deadline of 30th Septembe r to apply for an 

Asialink Arts Residency in 2017.  Since 1991 

Asialink's Arts Residency Program has provided 

professional development opportunities for arts 

professionals working across art forms, in exchange 

for the sharing of skills, knowledge and networks 

with local host communities. 

An Asialink Arts Residency grant of up to 

$12,000 for three months goes towards travel, 

living and project expenses , and affords 

recipients the opportunity for in-depth research, 

stimulating cultural exchanges, international 

collaboration and uninterrupted time for creativity. 

www.asialink.unimelb.edu.au/arts/residencies 

Here I am explaining the virtues of false eyelashes to 
Bron Packwood at the Geelong Fibre Forum last year - 
with enough Eye Flair, you never look tired... 
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Above, you see what happens when you forget your fa lse eyelashes?  You get tired... This is 

Bronni having a small collapse  towards the end of last year's Geelong Fibre Forum. The wings 

were among the many delightful creations of Cathy Mackay  who was Installation Artist for the 

week. 

Deadline of October 3rd  to enter the 2016 Wearable Art Awards to be held at the Araluen 

Theatre, Alice Springs  on Saturday 5th November: Matinee 2pm – Evening 6pm. Online 

Registration, Categories & Prizes, FAQ and Entry details now available on the Wearable Art Awards 

Website www.wearableartawards.com.au For further inquiries please contact Event Coordina tor 

– Glen Woodward.  Email: waa@wearableartawards.com.au Wearable Art Awards 2016: A 

community project initiative brought to you by CENTRAL CRAFT. Araluen Cultural Precinct Alice 

Springs. 

 

The Bulletin continues on the next page...  



Deadline of 4th October  to apply for an Australia Council 

Development Grant.  This program is designed to fund a range of 

activities that benefit artists' careers as individuals or as groups. 

Development grants are available from $5,000 to $25 ,000. You are 

eligible to apply if you are a practicing artist or arts worker and an 

Australian citizen or an Australian permanent resident. More information 

from www.australiacouncil.gov.au/funding/new-grants-

model/development-grants-for-individuals-and-groups/ Read through the 

grant guidelines. 

If you need help with your application,  contact a Grants Officer. 

www.australiacouncil.gov.au/about/contact-us/ Toll-free: 1800 226 912  

 
Larissa Murdock setting the 
Dress Standard for the Geelong 
Fibre Forum 2015... 

Deadlne of 8th October: NAVA  (National Association of Visual Arts) has recently launched two 

exciting new $20,000 fellowships supported by the C opyright Agency's Cultural Fund , aimed at 

assisting exceptional mid-career Australian visual and media arts, craft and design 

practitioners  to undertake a self-directed program of professional development. The fellowships 

are open to individual mid-career artists and groups  - groups must have a demonstrated history of 

ongoing collaborative practice between applicants. Funding can be used toward a range of activities 

such as research, travel, skills development, residencies, mentorships, professional development and 

training, creation of new work and exhibition/ project costs. The Visual Arts Fellowship application 

process is run through the external SmartyGrants system; www.smartygrants.com.au/ 

Deadline of 28th October  for Tasmania’s 

longest running ANNUAL TEXTILE & 

FIBRE Exhibition  (in its 22nd year). Open 

to all artists working in both 

contemporary and traditional textile 

media,  entrants are encouraged to explore 

the theme ‘a stitch in time’. Schoolhouse 

Gallery, Rosny Farm, Tasmania . The 

dates of the exhibition are 11 November – 

4 December 2016 . For more information 

contact Sarah Bishop at 

schoolhouse@ccc.tas.gov.au or Phone (03) 

6217 9607. The Arts & Events eNews 

signup is www.eepurl.com/i2pNb and for a 

downloadable entry form for the Annual 

Textile & Fibre Exhibition visit 

www.clarenceartsandevents.net/opportunities/ 

 
Larissa Murdock with the famous 'Geelong' Massage Therapists: 
the Usual Suspects are, left to right, Doris Gordon, Bronny 
Nieuwenhuis, (Larissa) and Naomi Martin 



Deadline of 31st October  to apply for a Hill End Residency.  The Residency Program allows 

contemporary Australian and international artists t he chance to experience and respond to the 

historically charged landscape of Hill End.  and is based in Haefligers Cottage and Murrays 

Cottage at Hill End, a small former gold mining town in New So uth Wales,  situated in an upland 

valley 84km north west of Bathurst and 35km west of Sofala. The village is not accessible via public 

transport and it is just over 4 hours drive from the Sydney CBD.www.hillendart.com.au/ The Hill End 

Artists in Residence Program began as a partnership between Bathurst Regional Council and curator 

Gavin Wilson in 1995. Since then the program has grown into one of Australia's most sought after 

residencies. Successful applicants spend 4 weeks living and working in either Haefligers Cot tage 

or Murrays Cottage from March 2017 to March 2018.   

www.hillendart.com.au/images/howtoapply/2017_HILL_END_AIR_application_guidelines.pdf 

Deadline of November 7th  for the juried Loewe Craft Prize worth 50,000 euros and open 

internationally to all craft media for an ‘outstand ing work of craftsmanship that pairs an 

original artistic concept with a modern application  of traditional methods .‘ Entries may be made 

by an individual or collective. The winning work, as well as the works of the finalists selected by the 

Experts Panel will be included in an exhibition and accompanying catalogue “LOEWE Craft Prize 

2017”, on view in Madrid and subsequently traveling to other cities in Europe, Asia and the United 

States.  

www.loewecraftprize.com/#abouthttp://loewecraftprize.com/#about The LOEWE FOUNDATION was 

established as a private cultural Foundation in 1988; one of the primary purposes for which the 

LOEWE FOUNDATION was established was to support design and craftsmanship. 
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Deadline of 10th February 2017  to enter the Competition: 

Made in Australia: Flora & Fauna  – this is the title of the 

2017 Australasian Quilt Convention (AQC) Challenge.  

Quilts must be completed between May 2016 and the closing 

date of 10th Feb 2017. The size requirement is 90cm 

square  and the competition carries a cash prize pool of 

$5,500. 

For more information see the AQC website: www.aqc.com.au 

Dates of the 2017 AQC are APRIL 20 – 23, 2017. Venu e: 

Royal Exhibition Building, Carlton Gardens, Melbour ne. 

Open Thur-Sun, 10am-4:30pm daily. 

Deadline of 1st February, 2017  to enter The "8th 

International Biennial Exhibition of Mini Textile A rt 

"Scythia" which will be held from June 12-24, 2017 in 

Kherson, Ukraine . Contact Ludmila Egorova, email 

scythiatextile@gmail.comor see the website 

www.scythiatextile.com 

Larissa Murdock, hoping to be the subject of a 
Flora (or Fauna?) quilt for the AQC 
Challenge.... 



Deadline of 21st February, 2017 : Call for Entries: for The Embroiderers’ Guild of America’s 21st 

National Exhibit, “Through the Needle’s Eye” , opening August 2017 in Brevard North Carolina. 

Any materials and any techniques will be juried as long as a portion of the work is done with a needle 

with an eye either by hand or by machine. See www.egausa.com under Events/National Exhibit/21st 

National Exhibit for details and entry form or email tne21registrar@gmail.com 

Deadline of 21st April 2017  for textile artists from 

around the world to reproduce a repeating spiral 

pattern found on an ancient papyrus ! (The 

drawing was discovered in 1927 in Karanis, Egypt, 

a 3rd-4th century CE Roman period town.) This 

project originates from the Papyrus Museum in 

Vienna  and is the concept of Ines Bogensperger, 

curator - she wants to get textile people from 

around the world interested in entering a 20cm 

X 20cm textile (based on coptic techniques) into 

her competition.  The spiral design is a unique 

artifact. It is the only known representational 

papyrus recovered from a scientifically excavated 

site. This drawing was found in a house that was 

comparatively rich, with over 500 objects from daily life including textile fragments, weaving materials 

and textile implements. A total of 14 awards will be made plus work will be  displayed in a 

travelling exhibition at various locations in North  America and Europe  (the first exhibition of 

samples will take place from 22-26 May 2017 at the North European Symposium for Archaeological 

Textiles (NESAT) Conference in Liberec, Czech Republic. The web address for this is 

www.spiraltextile.com 

 
Ancient spiral design on CE 3rd-4th century papyrus; 
University of Michigan inv. 5143c 

Deadline of 30th April 2017  to enter...The National Wool Museum (Geelong Victoria)  has 

announced the theme of the 2017 SCARF FESTIVAL© : GALAXIES A Textile Journey to 

Infinity & Beyond.  Scarves: Stories told in fabric ... an item that can be draped and worn around 

the shoulders, about the neck or near the head for warmth, cleanliness, fashion or religious 

reasons, serving every conceivable purpose from utilitarian to frivolity, love token to political 

statement. Entries open on 6th February and CLOSE ON 30th APRI L 2017. Mailing address: 

National Wool Museum, 26 Moorabool Street, Geelong VIC 3220. Web: 

www.geelongaustralia.com.au/nwm/ Email: scarffestival@geelongcity.vic.gov.au 
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And so we bid a fond farewell to Geelong... are these two people happy to see everyone 
leaving? Happy to have survived? Excited to be planning for next year? Or just thrilled to be 
off their feet? Probably all of these... Find Bron & Larissa at taftainc.com.au 
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JANET: I like groups that take the time to contact me about really 

interesting projects - and what they get up to. Like the 'small, 

talented and creative Textile Artist Group from Por t Fairy  in 

Victoria' (their description). 

Doris Madden, the group's publicity officer contact ed me to say:  

This garment (seen at left) was a group activity. It was based around 

the theme of FIRE AND WATER. The garment was made using dyed 

muslin and felt all donated by our artist. We spent about 4 mornings 

creating this piece and really enjoyed sharing and learning along the 

way. It was displayed in the Limestone Galley at Port Fairy  as part 

of The Winter Weekend Activities. 

Our group is made up of weavers, spinners, dyers, sculptors, 

embroiders, painters, knitters, and many more talen ts relating to 

creative textiles.  We meet at Community House in Port Fairy every 

1st. and 3rd Friday of the month (and 5th if there is one) from 10am 

to approx 1pm. 

There are themes to work on throughout the year -  currently it's 

Seasons The group sometimes runs workshops and skills are often 

shared informally. There is an annual exhibition  held just after 

Christmas for about 10 days in conjunction with the Port Fairy Belfast 

Lions Club Art Exhibition. You can email Doris at maddendoris@gmail.com 

 



 
Above, 'Twilight at Tewantin' by Jo Neich: painted background, organza, silk, metallic, and cotton 
threads.Exhibited in 'Textiles - Time for a Change' at Campbelltown Arts Centre, NSW in May 2016 

�

JANET: In my April bulletin I praised the MACARTHUR TEXTIL E NETWORK, at that time 

preparing, in Partnership with the Campbelltown Arts Centre, to present their 2016 Exhibition ‘Time 

for a Change.’  The work by Jo Neich, shown above, is from that exhibition as is the work by Susan 

Wilson below. A total of 40 works were included, demonstrating considerable diversity. Look for an 

article in an upcoming 'Down Under Textiles' magazine where more works will be shown in greater 

depth. 

The work shown at left is 'About 

Turn' by Susan Wilson. Silk and 

cotton fabric, embroidery and 

kantha stitch. 

The Macarthur Textile Network  

incorporated in 2011. The group 

holds regular meetings, invites 

speakers, organizes group projects 

and of course, stages exhibitions. 

The members of the Network also 

visit studios and textile exhibitions in 

the Sydney area and workshops are 

held with tutors from Australia and 

overseas. More information from 

macarthurtextilenetwork@gmail.com or follow them on Facebook. 
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JANET: I was thrilled to facilitate the presence of Helen Lancaster  as a 

feature artist at CrossXpollinatioN in July 2016. 

For the past four years COPACC, together with Red Rock Regional 

Theatre and Gallery and a group of volunteers, has worked tirelessly to 

bring CrossXpollinatioN  to life. 

COPACC stands for Colac Otway Performing Arts & Cultural Centre 

and is located Victoria - and CrossXpollinatioN  is a series of 

exhibitions and events celebrating all things textile and fibre. The Civic 

Hall exhibition is just one part of the CrossXpollinatioN festival. 

Helen Lancaster can be seen at left and below . She has long been 

an enthusiastic supporter of TAFTA and featured in several issues of 

Textile Fibre Forum magazine.. 

 
Helen Lancaster with some of her 
work; photography by Tammy 
Brown 

The Great Barrier Reef has long been 

a consuming passion for Helen 

Lancaster  - well before the now 

famous Crochet Coral Reef project. At 

right you see some of her free-

standing coral column s which stand 

up to three metres tall and are created 

from rich velvets, machine embroidery 

and manipulated fabrics. For more 

information: 

www.copacc.com.au/Exhibitions/Cross

XpollinatioN-2016/Helen-Lancaster 



Here is an excerpt from the thank you to 

Helen sent by Karen Patterson,  Manager 

Colac Otway Performing Arts Centre following 

the artist talk:  

Helen your talk was fabulous. The people who 

were here loved to hear how you connect a 

fascination with the natural world and science to 

your art. I thought your key message about 

making art from the heart, and hang what the 

critics say, was really powerful. 

 

Quite a few of the people I spoke with after your talk were 

inspired to go off and make more art. They all commented 

about your talk with superlatives: “brilliant… 

amazing…inspiring…generous…. Beautiful… fascinating ” 

were words I heard many times over . I think you sprinkled 

your “soul magic” over all of those present and we’re all 

committed to catching those moon beams.Thank you for 

your wonderful art Helen.  Some people are so energised by 

it they’ve been back four times so far. People love your 

perspective, they love the unrelenting colour and energy….. 

and the positivity, backed by a powerful message. You’ve 

delighted so many.. I can’t wait to see how the hundreds of 

primary school kids respond to your works this week.... 
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Freja Carmichael : I am writing to introduce myself and 

inform you of my recent curatorial project 'Gathering 

Strands', Redland Art Gallery (Qld). 

'Gathering Strands'  highlights the continuing 

significance of fibre art in Aboriginal and Torres Strait 

Islander cultures, and unearths the current practices of a 

diverse number of artists in South East Queensland. 

The title refers to the many filaments that have be en 

united through these practices—people, traditions, 

narratives, places—and the continuous and circular 

relationship to the past .  
'I am Your Spine' by Hannah Gutchen and Hannah 
Bronte, 2016; coconut leaf, coconut spine, raffia. 
Photo by David Williams, Gilimbaa. 



The exhibition presents the work of 18 Aboriginal and Torres 

Strait Islander women, including a collective of Quandamooka* 

weavers, practicing fibre artists, and established and emerging 

visual artists. Importantly, 'Gathering Strands' celebrates 

regeneration of fibre practices relative to Quandam ooka 

country . 

'Gathering Strands' has been overwhelming received thus far, 

with a full capacity opening event and sold out public 

programming throughout the exhibition duration. 

*Quandamooka territory , known as 'Country', comprises the 

waters and lands of and around Moorgumpin (Moreton Island), 

Minjerribah (North Stradbroke Island), the Southern Moreton 

Bay islands and South Stradbroke Island. It includes the 

mainland from the mouth of the Brisbane RIver to the Logan 

River, and crosses the boundaries of four Queensland local 

governments. 

Redland Art Gallery, Cleveland hosted 'Gathering St rands' 

from 10 June - 24 July, 2016.  Photography by David Williams, 

Gilimbaa. 

Freja Carmichael, seen above, received the 
2014 Australia Council Emerging Curator’s 
Fellowship. Through both research and an 
extensive call out, 18 Aboriginal and Torres 
Strait Islander women artists culturally or 
geographically connected to South East 
Queensland were selected for 'Gathering 
Threads' based on their contributions to the 
field of contemporary indigenous fibre art. 
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The two works shown above are both titled My Grandmother's Words  and are by Delvene 

Cockatoo-Collins . At left are three ceramic woven vessels; at right is a print of charcoal and gouache 

on paper. The artist was born in 1974: Nunukul, Ngugi and Goenpul people Quandamooka. Lives and 

works in Minjerribah, Qld. Her current art practice includes textiles, ceramics and jewellery making. 



'Honouring Aunty Margaret, Mum and Grannies' 
by Evelyn Parkin, Yunggaire. 

  

'Entwined Traditions' (detail) by Debbie Presley. 
Yucca fibre. Artist born 1955, Brisbane Qld. Bidjira 
and Jiman people. Live and works: Redcliffe, Qld. 

�

Above, two views of 'Pulan Pools, Baskets of Culture' by Sonja Carmichael: natural raffia, nylon fishing 
net, synthetic fibre.. Born 1958, Brisbane Qld. Ngugi people, Quandamooka.Live and works, 
Brisbane/Minjerribah, Qld. 

�

In the course of preparing the exhibition, there was growing awareness of a much-needed 

regeneration of weaving — to support continuance of fibre art traditions. Consequently, the exhibition 

development embodied a clear focus on strengthening practices locally through workshops, 

concentrating on expanding skills and knowledge of Quandamooka weavers, and creating new work 

for Gathering Strands. 

This project received financial assistance from the Queensland Government through Arts 

Queensland’s Backing Indigenous Arts program and the Gordon Darling Foundation, and was 

supported by QYAC. A quality colour catalogue was produced and can be accesssed online: 

www.artgallery.redland.qld.gov.au/wp-

content/uploads/2016/08/GatheringStrands_exhibitioncatalogue.compressed.pdf 
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One of this bulletin's readers, Sue Cunningham reported back to me 

after her trip to Broome, alerting me to the Nagula Jarndu Womens' 

Art and Resource Centre  there. See her new tablecloth at right, 

purchased from the studio and printed using carved polystyrene. 

Yawuru Jarndu Aboriginal Corporation – trading as Nagula Jarndu 

(Saltwater Woman)  is a Not for Profit incorporated body with a 

membership of 70 Indigenous women and is governed by 8 Yawuru 

women Directors. 

Yawuru Jarndu first started operating in 1987 when it was 

established as an Indigenous women’s resource centr e by 

Yawuru women,  with the aim of recording oral history and 

preserving Yawuru language and culture.  

The organisation evolved into an arts and textiles business, offering training in screen printing and 

dressmaking, producing fabrics for clothing and home wares, designed and made by local Indigenous 

artists. A retail outlet was established in 1998 called Nagu la Jarndu Designs which proved a 

successful venture.  

Writing for 'Uniquely Broome' (2016) Liz Janney say s: 

The artists use a block printing technique, which lends itself 

to creating beautifully individual designs cut from lino and 

polystyrene foam. They explore textures, colour, pattern and 

layering, overprinting onto natural base fabrics including fine 

cottons, linens and silks. They also produce works on paper, 

do silk painting and create other gorgeous textile pieces, 

every one a distinctive example of contemporary Indigenous 

art. 

Nagula Jarndu is working towards a sustainable soci al 

enterprise  and has women’s well being at the heart of all 

they do. . 

You can visit the artists at Nagula Jarndu studio 

workshop and shopfront  at 3/12 Gregory Street (entry 

from the Pembroke Street entrance) in the Light Industrial Area of Broome. Open Monday to Friday 

from 10 - 4. Their website is www.nagulajarndu.com.au 

 
Images from the gallery on the Nagula Jarndu 
website 
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Until September 25th, you can enjoy The Australian Rugmakers Guild Coast to Coast  

Exhibition at The Woolshed, Strathnairn Arts , 90 Stockdill Dr., Belconnen, ACT. It features 2D and 



3D works created with various rughooking techniques by members from around Australia. 

Josephine (Jo) Franco is passionate about rug hooki ng and writes about Australian 

endeavours regularly,  also staying in communication with this bulletin - so some of her story is told 

below. www.rughookingaustralia.com.au www.facebook.com/australianrugmakersguild 

One of Jo's recent articles on Australian Bec Ander son  was run in the Canadian magazine 

'R.U.G. Hooking ': www.rughookingmagazine.com/Rug-Hooking-Articles/From-Little-Hands Her article 

on the wearable art shown below (Ebb and Flow) was also accepted for publication. 

Jo Franco says of herself:  I consider myself a good 

technician, am of an age where you needed a text 

book to learn – and that’s how I came to rug hooking. I 

was taken in by the McGown Guild (USA) who follow 

the teachings of Pearl K McGown, who started 

formalising rug hooking lessons in the 1930’s. 

They’re a very traditional group creating mostly fine-

shaded heirloom rugs, more like tapestries. During my 

five-year accreditation process I met some really 

experienced rugmakers who were happy to share their 

knowledge with me knowing I was coming back to 

Australia where rug hooking was a lost craft. 

Like most things, I feel if you have a good 

foundation and learn how to do things properly 

and why the technique is done a certain way – you 

can always branch out to suit what it is you want 

to do at a later date  - that’s me – I’m starting to 

"branch" and struggling to learn to be more creative.. 
 

Jo Franco is shown above with her 'Totem' installation 
piece exhibited at Perth Art Gallery, 2013 



It seems my rughooking endeavours these days are mo re in 

‘community development and outreach’.  I facilitate a group of 

rugmakers in Wanneroo, 28k north of the Perth and they worked 

with me on my design for 'Lest We Forget', seen at left. 

This wall hanging was created with recycled fabric and worked with 

traditional rug hooking techniques, in commemoration of the men 

from Wanneroo who joined the Armed Forces and went to War to 

secure our continued freedom. It was hooked in a confusion of 

monotone stitches to symbolise the destruction and desolation of 

war, with the poppy representing the blood spilled on the battlefield 

and the rising sun illustrating the dawning day and the ushering in or 

new hope. 

The group decided when it was finished that it was a wonderful 

piece and were thrilled when the City of Wanneroo d ecided to 

purchase it,  

wanneroorugmakers.com/  
'Lest We Forget', Wanneroo 
Rugmakers Group, 2015 500mm x 
1240mm 

“Drift” was the theme for “Common Threads” 

the City of Mandurah's 2014 Wearable Art 

Event,  open to local, national and international 

entrants. 

At right you see the Wanneroo Rugmakers entry, 

“Ebb & Flow” whch was chosen as a finalist in 

the Eco Category.  "Turquoise waters and white 

sand beaches of the local coastline inspired the 

swirling pattern on the group’s creation, 

representing the incoming tide drifting onto the 

shore." 

Jo Franco said it was indeed a challenge, using 

a technique more suited to floor mats, to create 

a garment that was not too heavy to wear and 

seemed to 'drift'.  

.An old net curtain was chosen as the backing 

(foundation cloth) and there was a lightweight 

undergarment. Boning in the bodice molded the 

dress to the figure. 

 
'Ebb and Flow' designed and hooked by Josephine 
Franco and Wanneroo Rugmakers. Photo by Michael 
Kelly 



With careful pre-planning it was possible for the team to 'drift in' to 

work on the piece informally, using recycled materials. 

The group didn’t have a model, so work progressed o n a 

mannequin making sure pattern pieces came together to create 

a seamless effect. What a thrill the morning of the  judging to 

have a lovely young model step into the finished cr eation, pull 

up the zip and have it fit her like a glove . - Jo Franco 

Photograph at left by Michael Kelly. 
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Media Release: In a truly collaborative effort, the 

(Liberty Fabrics) design studio became a banquet 

hall for a day,  filled with an array of sliced, layered, 

scattered and carefully curated fruits, vegetables, flowers 

and foliage. The result was a dancing dinner that had 

hidden treasures among the initially traditional 

aesthetic... 

Inspired by the works of Hieronymous Bosch  the 

Garden of Temptation collection captures the aesthetic 

of a rich Renaissance fairy tale banquet, a celebration of 

earthly pleasures that conversely holds hidden and 

unexpected elements in Surrealist tones of twisted 

charm and dark humour. 
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The media information for 'Liberty Fabrics' "Garden  of Temptation" goes on to say : ...from the 

soft, intriguing dusty shades of butterfly wings and dew coated berries, to the unusual tones of 

artichoke flowers and vibrant juicy figs, the collection is a mouth-wateringly beautiful exploration of 

food, glorious food.The Collection has already been launched in Murich,  Milan and Paris. Next 

it's Interfiliere in New York (Sept 22nd) and then Intertextile, Shanghai from 11-13 October. 

www.liberty.co.uk  
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JANET: I met Yoshiko Wada in 1981 at the First 

Australian Fibre Conference held in Melbourne, 

when I took her workshop in weft kasuri  and 

shibori  and learned about indigo dyeing and resist 

stitching. I wrote about her, and the workshop, for 

the first book I ever edited, 'Dyeing for Fibres and 

Fabrics.' I was thrilled to learn Yoshiko Wada is 

receiving The George Hewitt Myers Award from 

the Textile Museum  (Washington D.C.) which 

'recognizes an individual’s lifetime achievements 

and exceptional contributions to the field of textile 

arts'. Specifically the award goes to Yoshiko 

Iwamoto Wada 'for her artistic and scholarly 

contributions to the textile field.'  
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Above you see the cover of a very important book wr itten by Yoshiko Iwamoto Wada in 1983: 

Shibori: The Inventive Art of Japanese Shaped Resis t Dyeing . She also wrote Memory on Cloth: 

Shibori Now  in 2012. As well she has been the force behind the International Shibori Symposium 

(ISS) from which so many Australians have benefited and through which they have gained 

international recognition. I have also chosen to show Yoshiko's Coca-Cola Kimono  because I 

love it so much. Truly an innovative use of contemp orary tie and stitch resist dyeing (shibori).  

The 10th International Shibori Symposium takes plac e in November in Oaxaca, Mexico.  You 

can still make plans to attend.The symposia have moved around the world and included Australia 

some years ago along with Chile, China and of course Japan among other locales.www.10iss.org/ 

From The Textile Museum website :museum.gwu.edu/textile-

museum  Yoshiko is celebrated globally as an artist, curator, 

historian, and teacher in the textile and fiber art world. With nearly 

forty years of experience, she has continually advo cated and 

advanced the historic textile and contemporary fibe r art field.  

Yoshiko has curated exhibitions at the Museum of Craft and Folk Art 

in San Francisco, the Jim Thompson Art Center in Bangkok, and co-

curated The Textile Museum’s 1996 exhibition The Kimono 

Inspiration: Art and Art-To-Wear in America. Furthermore, Yoshiko 

is an accomplished artist and the author of numerou s 

publications on Japanese art and shibori technique.  In addition 

to her academic and artistic achievements, Yoshiko is *President of 

the World Shibori Network, founder of Slow Fiber Studios, producer 

of the Natural Dye Workshop film series, and co-chair of the 10th International Shibori Symposium in 

Oaxaca, Mexico.* 
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This time last year I was on my month-long trip to the Olde Country and I'm feeling a bit homesick. So 

this last set of information tells you about a few institutions that have been in touch from the USA 

recently, that you might like to know about. Naturally I also wanted to show you my first day at the 

Grand Canyon... 

 �

 

Once upon a time (1969-1971) I lived in New York City which is where I became a handloom weaver - 

go figure. And guess what THEY are up this month (along with the state of New York):?- USA: NEW 

YORK TEXTILE MONTH 2016!  www.textilemonth.nyc/mission-statement/ This is actually a great 

place to start because if you look up this link you  will find out about quite a number of places 

you may wish to keep in mind for a future visit:  www.textilemonth.nyc/exhibition This also strikes 

me as a model well worth emulating in other cities and parts of the world... 

Once upon a time I also lived in Minneapolis, Minne sota  - and I might have lingered there forever, 

I love it so much but... too cold alas... Still, they do have the TEXTILE CENTER A National Center for 

Fiber Art. "Textile Center is unique as America's national center for fiber art.. The Center’s facility 

includes exceptional fiber art exhibitions in four galleries, an artisan shop, a professional-

grade dye lab, a natural dye plant garden, and the nation's largest circulating textile library 

open to the public . It is home to the Youth Fiber Art Guild,  and presides over the Jerome Fiber Art 

Project Grants. A dynamic hub of fiber activity, Textile Center brings people together in community to 

learn, create, share, and be inspired by fiber art. www.textilecentermn.org 



Now you may not believe this, but once 

upon a time I also lived in Chicago, Illinois.  

The home of SOFA which stands for Sculpture 

objects functional art and design.  The event 

takes place from Nov 3-6 at Festival Hall, 

Navy Pier , 600 East Grand Avenue Chicago, 

IL 60611.www.sofaexpo.com/ 
Fiber Optic Weavings by Wlodzimierz Cygan - being exhibited 
at SOFA in November 2016 

While I did live in California at one 

stage, you may be relieved to 

know I never lived in Los Angeles, 

home of the marvelous CAFAM 

(Craft & Folk Art Museum)  where 

they will soon launch KAY 

SEKIMACHI: SIMPLE 

COMPLEXITY Works from the Forrest L. Merrill Collection: September 25, 2016 - January 8, 2017.  

www.cafam.org/ Works from the exhibition are pictured above. 

Images:  From left to right, Paired Box , c.1990s, orange, blue, and natural linen, double weave 

pickup. Nagare I , 1967, black nylon monofilament, wood beads, plastic tubing; double, quadruple, 

and tubular weave. Untitled Basket , 1976, grass, twine, split ply braiding. All works in the collection 

of Forrest L. Merrill. All Photography by M. Lee Fatherree 
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Happy 30th Anniversary to browngrotta arts of Wilto n, Connecticut  (see gallery image above). 

They are staging an exhibition: Still Crazy After All These Years... 30 years in art from April 22 - 30, 

2017 www.browngrotta.com/ Among the many reasons I respect this dynamic and very professional 

gallery is that they included the late Virginia Kaiser from Australia in their stable so obviously 

recognized her quality. At present, Dani Marti is a Spanish/Australian artist they promote, 

www.danimarti.com/ 



Finally Françoise Grossen  helps me make a link between 

those heady days in NYC and my real home state of 

Colorado . She was lured to Ft Collins Colorado to help us 

design a huge knotted Play Sculpture at the facility where I 

partially trained as an Occupational Therapist in 1974: 

Foothills Gateway Inc, a non-profit to assist people with 

disabilities. 

From October 18, 2016 - March 15, 2017  as part of a MAD 

series (Museum of Art and Design,  NYC), Françoise 

Grossen 'has mined the Museum's permanent collection and 

brought her own rope sculptures together with a selection of 

work from MAD's unusual collection of baskets, as well as 

other work in fiber, wood, and metal' to present Françoise 

Grossen Selects. 

Grossen is part of MAD Transformations,  a series of six 

exhibitions presented in the latter part of 2016 that address 

artists who have transformed and continue to transf orm our perceptions of traditional craft 

mediums  

 
'Symbiosis' by Françoise Grossen 
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Ingredients for losing weight:   

Eat Less.  

Eat Better.  

Move around More. 

These universal truths crop up in most 'diet books . You really can't avoid them. I tend to go for 

Eating Strategies  (not diets) and Preferred Exercise  (things I might actually repeat in the course of 

a week). 

Recipes for monitoring Weight Loss.   

1. If your underpants fall off you are probably doing something right.  

2. If the expressions Fitness Tracker and Calorie Burner Watch make you quite anxious that seems 

normal to me... sometimes Anxiety can lead to weight loss..  

3. If people start to say "You look terrible! - stop losing weight!" you may heed their advice.  

4. If you have set out to regain your Teen-age weight, you might want to re-think that. 



5. There are no calories in Shared Food 

6. Laughing uses up 100 calories per minute.  

7. I made up #6.... 

Okay Oprah , I actually lost MORE than 13kg (it was 16kg) but I 

have backed things up. Partly through laziness and greed; partly 

through sheer realism. 

My initial goal was to take off 10kg so I backed up  to there as 

Maintenance Level  and quaver a bit from time to time. Here's 

the Maintenance Strategy;  

1) I only weigh myself 4 times a year . If the scales tell me to 

exert some discipline, I do, keeping that 10kg thing in mind. 

2) I do not count calories . I KNOW a punnet of hot salted chips has more calories than a punnet of 

strawberries, and I KNOW that a punnet of strawberries has more calories than licking the sweat off a 

refrigerated strawberry. 

3) I Eat Less  than when I was working like a maniac; and I definitely Eat Better  (when you don't get 

very much you make sure it's Quality) and I Move around More.  Walks, swimming, yoga, nothing too 

hard on the creaky bits... 

 

Must admit, I am tempted to write a book called DIE TING WITH JANET CAN BE FUN!.  There 

seems to be money in this kind of thing... I would like to do a chapter called '100 ways to have Fun 

with Bananas'.  And another on 'Recipes to Make you Scream' ... I'll work on it. For now, time for a 

nap.. 

 


